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  Windsor, North Carolina 

August 17, 2015 

Regular Meeting  

 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for their regularly scheduled meeting at 7:00pm 

inside the Midway Community Building located at 112 NC 45 N, Merry Hill, NC 27983.  The 

following members were present or absent: 

 

Present:  Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I 

Stewart White, District II 

Tammy A. Lee, District III 

John Trent, District IV 

     Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V 

 

Absent: None 

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Scott Sauer  

  Clerk to the Board Sarah S. Tinkham 

            Assistant County Attorney Jonathan Huddleston 

 Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper 

 NET Coordinator Ian Trainor 

     Information Systems Administrator Joe Wilkes 

     DSS Director Linda Speller 

     Finance Officer William Roberson 

     Economic Development Director Steve Biggs 

 

      

      

Gene Motley of the Roanoke-Chowan News Herald was present from the media. 

 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Wesson welcomed all of those present and thanked them for their attendance.  

 

 

 

INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Commissioner Trent led the Invocation and program participants from the HIVE House, and 

HIVE House Executive Director, Vivian Saunders, led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
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PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

Linda Smallwood, a grandmother of 3 boys currently involved with the HIVE House in 

Lewiston-Woodville, came forth to publicly thank the Commissioners as well as Executive 

Director, Vivian Saunders, for their continued dedication and financial support of the HIVE 

House.  Ms. Smallwood personally thanked Ms. Saunders for her generosity in a time of great 

loss for her and for the programs that have helped her 3 grandchildren move forward after the 

passing of their mother, Ms. Smallwood’s daughter. 

 

Chairman Wesson thanked Ms. Smallwood for her attendance and empathized.  He encouraged 

her to seek comfort and support from the Bertie County community during her time of grief, as 

well as to continue to stay strong. 

 

There were no other public comments during this session. 

 

 

APPOINTMENTS 

 

Tri-County Airport Authority Board project update by Henry Joyner and Chair, Thomas 

Asbell 

 

Henry Joyner of the Tri-County Airport and Chair of the Tri-County Airport Authority Board, 

Thomas Asbell, were present for the meeting to provide a program update to the Board. 

 

Mr. Joyner began by providing a brief history of the airport itself, and also discussed the latest 

needs of the facility including the extension of the runway, renovations to the airport building, as 

well as the reinstatement of the jet fueling system.   

 

It was reported that the jet fueling system was operational until July 2014, but that it had since 

been inoperable.  Mr. Joyner stated that the necessary repairs were being made and that the 

system should be functional in September.   

 

Mr. Joyner also informed the Board of the various companies that utilize the services of the 

airport including Perdue, NUCOR, WIMCO, Valley Protein, and Golden Peanut, among others.  

He stated that the jet fueling system could really assist the airport in being more attractive for 

large jets to use while in the area. 

 

Mr. Asbell approached the Board with a report about the future projects for the airport including 

a roof and flooring replacement, as well as for the continued need of a hotel and restaurants for 

these airport clients who visit the area for business.  They stated that most clients have to be 

directed to Ahoskie, Roanoke Rapids, or Rocky Mount for meals and lodging. 

 

The Board discussed funding priorities as well as operational costs of the airport, and encouraged 

Mr. Asbell to seek grant funding opportunities whenever available.  He also stated that it was 

very important to network and be involved in the State government so that the Tri-County 

Airport can stand out amongst the other regional airports in the State. 
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HIVE House program update by Executive Director, Vivian Saunders 

 

Vivian Saunders, Executive Director of the HIVE House, was present to provide a program 

update to the Board. 

 

She also brought along with her a group of approximately 15 young participants who were 

currently involved with the initiatives’ day program. 

 

Overall, Ms. Saunders stated that there were 34 total participants in the after school program 

with the HIVE House, and that the initiatives continue to grow into other various age groups 

such as parents and the elderly.   

 

Ms. Saunders discussed the impact of the Mother Read program in which mothers attend classes 

through the HIVE House to learn to read themselves, to therefore turn around and be able to 

assist their children with reading.   

 

She also discussed the various grant opportunities that she has been involved with over the past 

several months, and is hopeful that some alternative funding would be received soon so that she 

could continue to provide needed services to the citizens of Bertie County.  She emphasized that 

all of these services were available to Bertie County and not just the citizens of West Bertie. 

 

 

Emergency Services Director, Mitch Cooper: a). Communication Tower insurance claim 

report b). ALS evening shift proposal 

 

Emergency Services Director, Mitch Cooper, and NET Coordinator, Ian Trainor, were present 

for this portion of the meeting. 

 

The NET Division is requesting an additional shift for ALS transports which would be during the 

overnight hours.  The truck would run 7 days a week/365 days a year would be available for 

ALS transfers both locally and out of the County.   

 

Mr. Trainor reported that as many as 3 ALS transport calls are turned down on a regular basis 

overnight as they currently do not have the ability to offer transports at those hours. 

 

Mr. Cooper stated his confidence in the ability to support this overnight shift as well as the 

needed equipment and staff, and that there was also a high rate of reimbursement from Medicare 

and Medicaid for these calls which would bring the County additional revenue than what it takes 

for the shift to operate. 

 

Additionally, Mr. Cooper also reported that the number of related calls would only increase as an 

overnight, ALS transport service would soon no longer be able to provide this service, and those 

customers could then be picked up by the County instead. 

 



4 

 

The Board commended Mr. Cooper and his staff, but also expressed concerns with Emergency 

Services and being sure that citizens within the County would be able to be serviced while other 

trucks would be used out of the County for these ALS transfers. 

 

Mr. Cooper referred the Board to their agenda packets for a breakdown of revenues and 

expenses, as well as the additional equipment and staff that would be needed.     

 

Mr. Cooper and Mr. Trainor explained that the annual cost for the evening ALS shift expansion 

will include four new positions—two full time Paramedics and two full time EMTs.  Total 

expenditures on a twelve month basis are projected at $241,826 and revenues are estimated at 

$328,500 for a net gain for the General Fund of $86,674 based on the anticipated service demand 

volume. 

 

Mr. Cooper and Mr. Trainor assured the Board though that Emergency Services would always be 

their priority and that the proper procedures on the 9-11 side would continue to be followed to 

serve the citizens of this County 24/7/365. 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION for the NET Department to move forward in hiring and 

beginning to offer the overnight shift of ALS transports as discussed.  Vice Chairman Lee 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Mr. Cooper thanked the Board for their support, and also presented another item to them 

regarding a communications tower insurance claim. 

 

He reported that the County’s communications tower was recently struck by lightning which 

caused the tower’s notification lights at the top to be inoperable.  Mr. Cooper stated that upon his 

notification, he contacted an appropriate contractor to inspect the facility, and was told that the 

cost to repair it would be $15,000.   

 

Mr. Cooper requested that the Board approve the moving of funds in the amount $14,346 to his 

equipment line item in order to afford the unexpected repairs.  The insurance deductible is 

$1,000.   

 

Finance Officer, William Roberson, stated that the budget amendments would be presented 

momentarily and were already a part of the Board’s consent agenda for tonight. 

 

BOARD APPOINTMENTS 
 

 

Lawrence Memorial Library Board 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to re-appoint Irene Walker, Lewis C. Hoggard, III., 

and William Cowper to the Lawrence Memorial Library Board.  Vice Chairman Lee 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.  
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CONSENT AGENDA 

 

 

Approve Regular Session minutes from 8-3-15 

 

County Manager Sauer recommended this item for approval. 

 

Commissioner White made a MOTION to approve the regular session minutes from 8-3-15. 

Vice Chairman Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.  

 

 

Approve Planning Session minutes from 8-12-15 

 

County Manager Sauer recommended this item for approval. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to approve the Planning Session minutes from 8-12-

15. Commissioner White SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.  

 

  

Approve Closed Session minutes for 8-3-15 

 

County Manager Sauer recommended this item for approval. 

 

Commissioner White made a MOTION to approve the closed session minutes from 8-3-15. Vice 

Chairman Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.  

 

 

Accept Home and Community Care Block Grant for Older Adults – County Funding Plan 

 

County Manager Sauer recommended this item for approval. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to accept the Home and Community Care Block 

Grant for Older Adults.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously. 

 

Budget Amendments #15-08 and #16-02 

 

 

#16-02 

 

Commissioner Bazemore made a MOTION to approve Budget Amendment #16-02 in order to 

set up two budget line items for additional non-profits: Visions for View and Esquires for 

Education, Inc. as well as to increase the budget for equipment repairs for Emergency 

Management using the insurance money from lightning strike claim from on 8-6-15. 

Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously. 
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Budget Amendment #16-02 read as follows: 

 

 

 
 

#15-08 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve Budget Amendment #15-08 in order to set up 

the budget line item for hospital payments, as well as to increase the restricted drug account with 

a federal contribution received. Commissioner Bazemore SECONDED the motion.  The 

MOTION PASSED unanimously. Budget Amendment #15-08 read as follows: 

 
 

DISCUSSION AGENDA 

 

Consider Resolution for WWII Coastwise Merchant Mariners 
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The Board briefly discussed this item and County Manager Sauer read the resolution into the 

record.   

 

The Board stated its confidence in this matter and there was no discussion needed. 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve the resolution as presented.  Vice Chairman 

Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

The Resolution reads as follows: 
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3 pending Department of Social Services contracts: a.) CPTA – Work First and Medicaid, 

b.) CPTA Amendment #1, c.) Interim Healthcare, d.) Gilliam & Gilliam Attorneys 

 

 

County Manager Sauer deferred to Assistant County Attorney, Jonathan Huddleston, to provide 

his feedback about these contracts. 

 

Mr. Huddleston provided some changes that were recommended by County Attorney, Lloyd 

Smith, mostly concerning inconsistencies in names and the condition of the signature pages. 

 

It was also recommended that someone from the County such as the County Manager or the 

Chairman be authorized to sign the contracts as well. 

 

Linda Speller, Director of DSS, stated that she could request that the State put an additional 

signature line on the contract, and that she would also confer with the County Attorneys on their 

suggested changes. 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to have Ms. Speller work with the County Manager and 

the County Attorney, as well as the State, to secure the recommended changes, as well as to add 

Chairman Wesson to the signature page.  Once those changes are made, the Chairman is 

authorized to sign.  Vice Chairman Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   

 

 

COMMISSIONERS’ REPORTS 

 

Commissioner Trent informed all of those present that a new solar field was being built on Black 

Jack Road and that all County permits had been finalized. 

 

He also informed those present about a program being offered by Diversified Energy in which 

churches could sign up to receive gas service for a discounted rate of $1.599 per gallon even 

without being a member already.  Citizens were directed to contact Diversified Energy for more 

information. 

 

Lastly, Commissioner Trent stated that more truck driving positions would soon be advertised 

and available at Valley Protein. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore reported that she had attended the Back2School Rally this past 

weekend at the new Bertie County Central Services Complex in Windsor, and that it was a well-

attended event.  She also commended the work of Linda Speller, and her staff, at DSS, and 

announced that a foster parenting class would soon begin that could educate potential parents.  

 

Vice Chairman Lee reported that various grant proposals from the Board of Health were just 

delivered to County Manager Sauer, and that the public could stop by and view them at any time. 

 



14 

 

Commissioner White requested that Mr. Cooper give an update on the latest efforts made to 

secure generators at the 3 emergency shelters around the County.   

 

Mr. Cooper responded by stating that quotes were still forthcoming, and that it looks like Bertie 

Middle School would still be the most appropriate emergency shelter on the Windsor side of the 

County as it still features a transfer switch, and a cafeteria that is located in the center of the 

building.  The new Bertie High School was considered and it was expected to be an emergency 

storm shelter, but the placement of the cafeteria in the new facility was not the safest option in an 

emergency situation due to the proximity to windows and the exterior of the building. 

 

Chairman Wesson commended the Board as well as Economic Development Director, Steve 

Biggs, for the hard work over the last 6 months in assisting the County’s unemployed in finding 

employment.  He stated that Bertie County’s overall unemployment rate has dipped lower than 

other surrounding counties, and that can be attributed to the many efforts made by the Board and 

the Economic Development Department.   

 

 

COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORTS 

 

The County Manager gave no remarks at this time. 

 

 

 

 

ASSISTANT COUNTY ATTORNEY’S REPORTS 

 

The Assistant County Attorney gave no remarks at this time. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS CONTINUED   

 

 

Willie Outlaw of Powellsville requested additional information about the sales tax redistribution 

bill that is currently being considered on the State level.   

 

Chairman Wesson responded by stating that, if passed, the bill could provide over $800,000 of 

additional income to Bertie County as well as to other impoverished counties in the Northeastern 

NC region.  He stated that Mr. Outlaw, and all citizens, should continue to follow the progress of 

the State government in regards to this bill as it could be very impactful to the area. 
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ADJOURN 

 

Chairman Wesson adjourned the meeting at approximately 9:15PM. 

 

 

 
 

 

______________________________ 

        Ronald D. Wesson, Chairman 

 

 

 

______________________________   

Sarah S. Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 

 


